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Highlights 

• The highest level of immigration in Canadian history 
took place in the last year before World War I. 
During the calendar year 1913, 400,870 immigrants 
landed in Canada. 

• Today, more than 20% of the Ontario and British 
Columbia 	populations 	are 	first 	generation 
immigrants. Immigrants living in Quebec represent 
8.2% of the provincial population. 

• On average, the immigrant population is much older 
than the Canadian-born population. 

• More immigrants than non-immigrants are either 
married or widowed. 

• Though more immigrants than Canadian-born have 
not completed high school, it is also true that more 
immigrants are university graduates. 

• In general, immigrant households are much smaller 
than non-immigrant households. Almost 80% of 
immigrant households are represented by either a 
person living alone or two persons sharing a 
dwelling. 

• The major source of income for most immigrants is 
employment income. 	Once immigrants have 
established themselves in the labour force, their 
average and median employment incomes are 
higher than the national average. 

• Almost 90% of men and 68% of women who 
immigrated to Canada between 1961 and 1970 are 
in the labour force. 

• Most immigrants, once they meet the eligibility 
criteria, apply to become Canadian citizens. 
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Introduction 

This chartbook integrates data on immigration from 
Statistics Canada, Employment and Immigration Canada 
and Secretary of State Canada. The major changes in 
the Immigration Act have been noted to make the 
understanding of the data presented easier. Data are, for 
the most part, at the national level. 

This report is one of a series of chartbooks prepared by 
the Target Groups Project of the Housing, Family and 
Social Statistics Division. The objective of this program 
is to integrate data on target group populations primarily 
from the diverse holdings within Statistics Canada. As 
examples, target groups also include youth, the elderly, 
women, aboriginal peoples, low income, the family and 

the disabled. Thus, this report on immigrants is but one 
of the products, such as reference guides, chartbooks 
and data bases, designed to facilitate user access to 
target group data. 

The data used in the production of the charts originate 
from various surveys and publications from Statistics 
Canada and the departments named above. A 
bibliography of the sources of data appears at the end of 
this publication. It is advisable to consult these sources 
for detailed information on definitions and data quality, as 
well as other related data not depicted in this 
compendium. 





Nation-building since the Mid-19th Century 

The immigrants of 1852-1899 

During the 19th century, immigration policy in Canada 
was virtually non-existent, typifying the "laissez-faire" 
attitude of the period. Politicians of the day assumed 
that the economic force of supply and demand for labour 
would control the flow of immigrants entering the 
country. As well, land was plentiful and the country 
underpopulated, while Europe was suffering from 
population crowding and unemployment. Free land was 
offered to farm settlers and related promotional activities 
were conducted primarily in the British Isles in an 
attempt to meet the demand for workers in Canada. 

The first Immigration Act, passed in 1869, mentioned no 
"exclusions" from entry. The legislation was amended in 
1872 to exclude "criminals and other vicious classes". 
In 1879, "paupers and destitutes" were added to the 
excludable classes. In 1885, legislation to restrict and 
regulate Chinese immigration by imposing a very 
restrictive "head tax" was passed. 

From 1852 to 1857, the number of immigrants arriving in 
Canada annually hovered between 22,000 and 37,500 
(Chart 1). In 1858, it dropped to just over 12,000 and the 
next year it fell further to 6,300. The average number of 
"landings" from 1862 to 1881 inclusive was 27,594. 

In 1882, the number of immigrants to Canada more than 
doubled from the previous year and remained high until 
1892 when it plummeted to approximately 31,000. It 
remained below 45,000 per year until the end of the 
century. 

The boom of the early 1880s can partially be explained 
by the passing of the first Homestead Act and the 
commitment made to construct the railway linking the 
Prairies to Central Canada. However, a high volume of 
emigration to the United States resulted in a low net 
migration. 

The immigrants of 1900 - 1945 

The large number of immigrants who entered Canada in 
the first decade of this century has yet to be repeated in 
Canadian history. 

The success of the government's immigration policy has 
often been attributed to an extensive advertising 
campaign for settlers in the United States and Britain. 
More importantly, economic conditions were favourable. 

Less than 15,000 immigrants landed in Canada in 1900, 
but the number increased quickly and the annual number 
of newcomers accepted to the country remained high 
until the outbreak of World War I. The average number 
of immigrants per year for the period 1900-1914 was 
196,282. 

Not unexpectedly, with the onset of the First World War, 
immigration fell sharply. In 1913, the number of new 

settlers reached about 400,000 (Chart 1). In 1914, the 
number of persons who immigrated to Canada fell to just 
over 150,000 and, in 1915, was down to approximately 
36,000. 

The depression that occurred shortly after World War I 
was short-lived and did not seem to have much of an 
effect on the number of persons allowed to immigrate to 
Canada. The number of newcomers who arrived in the 
calendar year 1919 was more than double that of the 
previous year. While close to 42,000 immigrants came 
to Canada in 1918, it approached 108,000 the following 
year. 

Chart 1 shows that in 1920 close to 139,000 immigrants 
settled in Canada; the number dropped to 64,000 in 1922 
but rose again and, in the last three years of the decade, 
the annual landings were well above 150,000 per year. 

The effects of the Great Depression on immigration 
started to show as early as 1930. Due to the social and 
economic pressures of the 1929 Crash and the complete 
collapse of the Prairie economy, made worse by pro-
longed drought, the government moved, in 1930, to 
restrict immigration. Farm workers, domestics, relatives 
of landed immigrants and a few other occupational 
groups were stricken from the admissible classes. At the 
same time, the admissible Asiatic classes were reduced 
and the Homestead Act was revoked. The immigration 
level dropped by more than a third from the previous 
year in 1930, and in 1931, it was a mere 27,500. During 
the Depression and the Second World War that followed, 
Canada, like all other receiving countries including the 
United States, closed its doors on immigration. The 
annual immigration remained drastically low, oscillating 
between 7,600 and 22,700 from 1932 to the end of World 
War II. 

The immigrants of 1946 - 1985 

After the Second World War, many Europeans from 
diverse cultural and economic backgrounds moved to 
Canada. 

From 1939 to 1945 less than 90.000 landed immigrants 
were accepted to the country and, in the four years 
following the war, close to 360,000 were admitted. With 
the devastation of the European economy and an unpre-
cedented boom in North America, conditions favoured 
high immigration. 

It was with the beginning of the 1950s that immigrants 
started pouring into the country. The low unemployment 
rates and buoyant economy meant that Canada could 
easily absorb a large influx of new workers from over-
seas. Between 1950 and 1951, the number of persons 
who immigrated to Canada almost tripled. During this 
decade, over 100,000 immigrants per year chose this 
country to start a new life. 
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Chart 1 

Immigrants, by calendar year, 1852-1985 
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In 1957, 282,162 immigrants landed in Canada, the 
highest level since World War I. 

By 1958, as economic conditions improved in Europe, 
immigration fell to 124,800 and continued to decline until 
the early 1960s. 

Also, by the end of 1957, there were signs that the 
Canadian economic boom was over and the government 
introduced administrative policies to decrease the rate of 
immigration. In 1960, the policy on sponsored relatives 
was further adjusted; certain categories of relatives or 
permanent Canadian residents now needed to meet 
occupational requirements while certain other classes of 
relatives received a lower priority. 

By 1962, the Canadian economy had improved. Job 
opportunities became more plentiful, and the number of 
arrivals increased for six successive years, peaking in 
1967, when it reached the highest number since 1957. 

Although the 1967 regulations forbade discrimination on 
the basis of race or nationality for all immigrant classes, 
in general, the selection criteria became more restrictive. 
The 1968-69 totals reflected decreases compared with 
the previous years, but were still above the average 
immigration to Canada over the previous decade. In 
1968, some 9,072 refugees and 918 landed immigrants 
from Czechoslovakia were admitted. In that same year, 
Canada accepted, on humanitarian grounds, Tibetan 
refugees living in India and Jews from Iraq. 

The total number of immigrants continued to decrease 
annually until 1972. The number of landed immigrants 
for 1971 and 1972 shown in Chart 1 includes those who 
had entered the country previously as non-immigrants 
and were subsequently granted immigrant status in the 
two-year period. 

The large increase for 1973 represented in Chart 1 can 
be attributed to events which occurred during that year. 
The Government passed a bill allowing non-immigrants 
to apply for permanent residence and changed the 
appeal system such that only landed immigrants, 
persons seeking admission who had been issued a visa 
and bona fide refugees could appeal a deportation order. 
As a result, 62,377 non-immigrants were granted 
immigration status. The Government also initiated special 
programs to receive Asian exiles from Uganda and 
Chileans seeking refuge after the "coup d'etat" of 
September 1973. 

In 1974, immigration remained high. Additional country-
specific programs were established to process refugees. 
For example, a special program was created for Chilean 
immigrants and was expanded in 1976 to include 
refugees from any South American country. Similarly, 
the displacement of 180,000 Greek Cypriots by the 
Turkey-Cyprus War prompted the establishment of a 
temporary immigration office to process applicants with 
relatives in Canada. 

The number of immigrants decreased annually from 
1975 through 1978, increased slightly in 1979 only to 
decrease again the following year (Chart 1). Again, these 
immigrants included many admitted under special 
programs such as the Chinese Family Reunification 
Program and the policy adopted with respect to refugees 
from Vietnam. In 1979-1980, Canada received 60,000 
refugees from Vietnam. 

The annual immigration levels for the 1980-1985 period 
were relatively low, decreasing steadily from 143,000 in 
1980 to 84,300 in 1985, the lowest since 1962. The 
Immigration Act proclaimed in April 1978 incorporated 
into law the policies and objectives progressively 
developed since the Sixties. Particular sections of the 
Act will be discussed as they apply in the remainder of 
this publication. 

Place of birth of immigrants 1900 - 1986 

During the pre-World War II period, the majority of 
Canada's immigrant population came from Great Britain, 
the USA and, to a lesser extent, other European 
countries (Chart 2). Based on the 1986 Census, of the 
total immigrant population who came to Canada during 
1900 to 1945 inclusively, approximately 40% reported 
United Kingdom as place of birth. Immigrants born in 
the United States formed the second largest group 
(19%); nearly 9% were born in the USSR and an 
additional 9% were born in Poland. Another 20°6 came 
from other European countries. 

Chart 2 shows that the majority of immigrants arriving in 
Canada between 1946 and 1955 were European-born. 
Approximately 24% were born in the United Kingdom; 
14% in Italy; 9% in West Germany; 8% in Poland; 8% in 
the U.S.S.R.; and 30% in the other European countries. 
The proportion of immigrants citing the United States as 
their place of birth fell significantly from the previous 
period to a mere 3%. 

From 1956-1965, the number of Italian-born immigrants 
surpassed those of British origin (Italy, 21.8% and United 
Kingdom, 21.6%). Those with a birthplace in West 
Germany, Poland, Portugal and Yugoslavia also 
immigrated in considerable numbers. With an additional 
23.5% being born in "other European countries", again, 
Europe proved to be the birthplace of the majority of 
immigrants. However, during this era, Asian-born 
persons began to form a significant proportion of 
Canada's immigrant population (approximately 7%). 

Commencing with the early 	Sixties, 	increased 
immigration was noted from almost all countries of the 
world, reflecting the global emphasis of Canada's 
immigration policies and regulations. 

The immigrants that entered Canada in the 1966-1975 
period and thereafter came from more diverse cultural 
backgrounds. The United Kingdom and the United 
States together accounted for a little over one-quarter of 
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the total immigrants during this period. However, the 
places of birth cited by the remainder of the immigrant 
population were distributed fairly equally amongst the 
other geographies presented in Chart 2. 

The proportion of immigrants born in a European country 
and arriving in Canada during the 1976-1980 period 
decreased to less than 20%. Only 12% were born in the 
United Kingdom. At the same time, an increasing 
number of immigrants were born in Asia (Chart 2). Also 
increasing was the proportion of immigrants born in the 
Carribean, most of whom (4.2%) were from Jamaica. 
Included in the "other countries" category are Central 
Americans (1%) and South Americans (6%). 

Persons who immigrated to Canada during the 1980s 
continued to represent very diverse cultural groups. 
Close to 6% were born in Poland. Not since the 1950s 
had such a large group of Polish-born immigrants 
entered the country. Asians, mostly from China, Hong 
Kong, India, the Philippines and Vietnam, comprised 
43% of the total immigrant population during this period. 
As well, 4% of those entering the country were born in 
Central America; close to 6% were born in the 
Caribbean. Many continued to come from South 
American countries (5.6%). Of these, over half were 
born in Guyana. 
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Chart 2 

Immigrant population, by place of birth and period of immigration, 1900-1986 

Source: 1986 Census of Canada. Statistics Canada, unpublished data. 
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Immigrants in Canada Today 

"Where they live" 

Results from the 1986 Census of Canada show that the 
largest number of immigrants live in Ontario, followed by 
British Columbia, Quebec and Alberta, in that order. 
Although 527,135 immigrants live in Quebec, they 
represent a mere 8.2% of the total population. 

Chart 3 presents the proportion of immigrants and non- 
immigrants living in each province. 	There exist 
considerable variations between regions. 	In the 
provinces east of Ontario over 90% of the population is 
Canadian-born. Only in Ontario and British Columbia do 
we find immigrants representing more than 20% of the 
population. 

Chart 3 

Non-immigrant and immigrant populations, Canada, provinces, and territories, 1986 
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Their age structure 

The series of age-sex pyramids (Chart 4) present a 
comparison of the immigrant and non-immigrant 
populations. These indicate that the immigrant 
population, the majority being over 30 years of age, is 
much older than the Canadian-born poulation. 1  For 
example, 15% of the male and 19% of the female 
immigrant populations are over 65 years of age while 
corresponding figures for the non-immigrant population 
are 7% and 10%, respectively. As well, less than 1% of 
the immigrant population is under 5 years of age and 
only 4% are between the ages 5 and 14. As with the 
non-immigrant population, the age distribution of the 
immigrant population is relatively the same for males and 
females. 

Among the men, those aged 20-64 represented 75% of 
the immigrants and 58.5% of the non-immigrants. For 
women, the percentages were 72.4% and 58.4%, 
respectively. These immigrants are more likely to join 
the labour market and, for the younger cohorts, get 
married and:or start households of their own. 

Immigrants tend to settle in large urban centres such as 
Montreal, Toronto and Vancouver. Of the 527,135 
immigrants living in Quebec, 459,490 or 87% reside in 
Montreal or surrounding municipalities. The Toronto 
metropolitan area is home to 59% of Ontario's 
immigrants and 62% of the immigrants in British 
Columbia live in the census metropolitan area of 
Vancouver. Chart 4 shows the age-sex distribution of the 
population living in these major urban centres. 

Marital status 

Chart 5 illustrates the marital status of the non-immigrant 
and immigrant populations aged 15 years and over. A 
larger proportion of immigrants than non-immigrants are 
married or widowed, but there is very little difference 
between the two groups in the proportion who are either 
separated or divorced. 

Education 

In the 1986 Census, data on the highest level of 
schooling were collected for the population 15 years of 
age and older. Chart 6 shows that although a larger 
proportion of immigrants than non-immigrants have only 
received an elementary school education, there are, at 
the same time, more with university degrees. 

About 16% of non-immigrants have never attained grade 
9, while 23% of immigrants fall into this category. On 
the other hand, less than 10% of non-immigrants have 
received a university degree, while 12% of immigrants 
are university graduates. The cumulative percentage of 
persons having a high school diploma or less is close to 
58% for the non-immigrant population and around 54% 
for immigrants. The proportions of both populations 
having other non-university education are nearly equal 
while, as stated above, more immigrants have some 
university education, with or without a degree. 

When one examines the level of education of immigrants 
by their period of immigration, it becomes clear that the 
more recent immigrants are much better educated. 

In 1986, slightly over 1.5 million persons reported that 
they immigrated to Canada in 1960 or before. Of these, 
about 29% of men and 34% of women indicated they 
had no high school education. Chart 7 illustrates that 
more of the immigrants that arrived in 1961 or thereafter 
had graduated from high school and that many more had 
some post-secondary education, be it in universities or 
other post-secondary institutions. The chart also shows 
that, among immigrants, men are slightly better educated 
than women, regardless of the period of immigration. 

1  It should be noted that, in these age statistics, children 
born in Canada into immigrant families are included in the 
Canadian-born population, not in the immigrant population. 



Males 

20% 	15 	10 	5 
MONTREAL 

Males 

19 

Chart 4 

Age distribution of non-immigrant and immigrant populations, by sex, Canada and selected CMAs, 1986 
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Age distribution of non - immigrant and immigrant populations, by sex, Canada and selected CMAs, 1986 - concl'd 
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Chart 5 

Non-immigrant and immigrant populationsl, by marital status,1986 
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Chart 6 

Non-immigrant and immigrant populationsl, by level of schooling, 1986 
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Chart 7 

Immigrant populations, by level of schooling, period of immigration and sex, 1986 
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Characteristics of immigrant private households 

Charts 8 to 10 compare selected characteristics of non-
immigrant and immigrant private households in Canada. 

The Census defines private household as "a person or 
group of persons who occupy a private dwelling and do 
not have a usual place of residence elsewhere in 
Canada". 

Chart 8 illustrates the size of private households by 
examining the number of persons living in private dwel-
lings. It indicates that immigrant households are much 
smaller on average than non-immigrant households. For 
instance. twice as many immigrant households consist of 
one person living alone. Almost 80% of immigrant 
households consist of two persons or less compared with 
less than 50% of non-immigrant households. 

Property owners and renters 

Slightly more non-immigrants own their dwelling than 
those who immigrated to Canada. In 1986, around 63% 

of non-immigrants and 54% of immigrants were 
homeowners. However, regardless of tenure, the 
persons living in immigrant households tend to have 
more spacious living accommodations. 

Chart 9 compares the tenure and the number of persons 
per room in non-immigrant and immigrant households. 
Persons per room is derived from data on the number of 
persons in a household and the number of rooms in a 
dwelling. 

Chart 9 shows that 86% of owned and 69% of rented 
dwellings inhabited by immigrants have 0.5 person or 
less per room. Whether they own or rent, only 64% of 
non-immigrant households have such spacious 
accommodations. However, it appears that the majority 
of Canadian households have sufficiently spacious living 
accommodations to allow for one person or less per 
room. 

Chart 8 

Immigrant and non-immigrant households, by number of persons in household, 1986 
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Chart 9 

Non - immigrant and immigrant households, by number of persons per room and tenure, 1986 
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Family size 

Chart 10 presents the distribution of census family hous-
holds by number of persons living in the household. The 
data in this chart reinforce the fact that immigrant house-
holds tend to be smaller (Chart 8). In 1986, close to 
63% of husband-wife families and 53% of lone-parent 
families lived in two-person households. There were 
8,150,250 non-immigrant households in 1986 and, of 

these, 32% of husband-wife families and 46% of lone-
parent families belonged to two-person households. 

The proportion of census husband-wife families and lone-
parent families with three or four persons is higher for 
non-immigrant households. However, the proportion of 
lone-parent families with five or more persons is slightly 
higher for immigrant households. 

Chart 10 

Non-immigrant and immigrant households, by census family structure and number of persons in 
household, 1986 

Number of persons in household 

Source: 1986 Census of Canada, Statistics Canada, unpublished data. 



26 

Household income 

The household income in Chart 11 indicates that the 
larger the household, the higher the household income. 
This is not surprising since a larger household is more 
likely to have two or more earners. 

As the number of persons in households in the top 
income groups increases, the proportion of households 

in that category with incomes of $30,000 or more also 
increases for both immigrant and non-immigrant 
households. The most notable differences in household 
income are between the one-person and two-persons 
households. In general, immigrant households have a 
lower aggregate household income than the non-
immigrant households. 

Chart 11 

Non-immigrant and immigrant households, by number of persons in household and 
total household income, 1985 
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Recent Immigrants - The 1980s 

Landed immigrants or permanent residents 
categories 

Landed immigrants are persons who have been granted 
"lawful permission to come into Canada to establish 
permanent residence". (Immigration Act, 1976; Section 
2) 

Included in landed immigrant totals are persons admitted 
under the following immigrant categories: 

Family category 

Members of the family category include: spouses; 
unmarried children under 21 years of age; parents and 
grandparents; orphaned, unmarried nephews, nieces and 
grandchildren under 18 years of age; and children 13 
years and under that the sponsor intends to adopt. 

2. Independent immigrants 

a) Assisted relatives 

This category includes any person who is "a relative 
other than a member of the family category who is an 
immigrant and includes a brother or sister, or a married 
son or daughter, an aunt or uncle, a grandson or 
granddaughter, a father or mother, a niece or nephew, 
grandfather or grandmother." (Immigration Regulations 
1978) 

The admissibility of the assisted relative is assessed 
according to the following selection criteria: education; 
specific vocational preparation; experience; occupational 
demand; age; personal suitability; knowledge of official 
languages; and arranged employment. 

b) Business immigrants 

Self-employed: 
	

intends and has the ability to establish 
a business in Canada which will 
create a job opportunity for the person 
and which will make a significant 
contribution to the economy or to the 
cultural and artistic life of Canada. 

Investor: 
	

has a proven track record in business, 
has accumulated the required net 
worth ($500.000 or $700,000) and is 
prepared to commit his or her funds 
as required in any one of three 
investment tiers. The investment 
must be made in small Canadian 
businesses and must contribute to job 
creation. In addition, the investment 
must have the prior approval of the 
provincial and federal governments. 

Entrepreneur: 	intends and has the ability to establish 
or buy a substantial interest in the 
ownership of a business or commercial 
venture in Canada such that job 
opportunities will be created or 
maintained for more than one Canadian 
citizen or permanent resident. The 
entrepreneur will participate actively in 
the management of the business. The 
business or commercial venture must 
also make a significant contribution to 
the Canadian economy. 

c) Retired 

A retired person is defined as "an immigrant who has 
attained at least fifty-five years of age and does not 
intend to seek or accept employment in Canada". 
(Immigration Regulations, 1978) 

The immigrant must also have sufficient funds to support 
himself and any dependent. 

d) Other independents 

The admissibility of other independent immigrants 
(selected workers) is assessed in accordance with the 
Immigration Act and Regulations against the point 
system on the basis of the following selection criteria: 
education; specific vocational preparation; work 
experience; occupational demand; arranged employment 
or designated occupation; age; knowledge of English and 
French languages; and personal suitability. 

3. Refugees 

This category includes "any Convention refugee and any 
person who is a member of a category designated by the 
Governor in Council as a class, the admission of which 
would be in accordance with Canada's humanitarian 
tradition with respect to the displaced and persecuted". 
(Immigration Act, 1976; Section 6) 

Family reunification is one of the objectives of the 
Canadian policy and a large proportion of the immigrants 
who arrived in the 1980s were included in this category. 
Chart 12 shows that the largest percentages of 
immigrants admitted during this period were of the family 
category. Since 1982, over 40% of the annual applicants 
were dependent family members sponsored by relatives 
in Canada. 
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Chart 12 

Categories of landed immigrants, by year of landing, 1980-1986 
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Chart 12 shows that investors, entrepreneurs and the 
self-employed, represented only 3.6% of total 
immigrants in 1980, but that this group has been growing 
in importance and, since 1984, has represented more 
than 7°/a of arrivals. This group is more likely to inject 
large amounts of money into the economy and to create 
employment for Canadian residents. 

From 1984 through 1986, the major source continent for 
applicants of the family category was Asia, followed by 
Europe (Chart 13). During the same period, 15,000 
applicants from the Caribbean joined their relatives in 
Canada. 

Assisted relatives, though fewer in numbers, represent 
another 9% to 19% of the immigrants who came to 
Canada during the 1980s to work and to be reunited with 
relatives. Chart 13 demonstrates that most of the 
assisted relatives who arrived from 1984 to 1986 were 
from Asia. 

Chart 13 shows that in the 1984-85 period, the major 
source countries of independent categories of 
immigrants (including the business category's principal 
applicants, their families and retirees) were Asian 
countries. Refugees came in a large part from Central 
America, but many also came from Asia and Africa. 
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Chart 13 

Categories of landed immigrants, by continent of last permanent residence, 1984-1986 
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Recent landed immigrants have arrived from many 
different areas of the world, ever-changing the cultural 
fabric of the country. Chart 14 gives the country of last 
permanent residence of those who arrived between 
1984-1986. Though the country of last permanent 
residence is not necessarily where the applicant was 
born or lived most of his/her life, it indicates where the 
person lived when an application for landing was made. 

The major source continent of landed immigrants during 
these three years was Asia. The proportion of landed 
immigrants who came from Asian countries was 47.4% in 
1984, 45.8% in 1985, and 41.9% in 1986. Europe, which 
was Canada's main source of newcomers for decades, 
represented the second largest source of landed 
immigrants at approximately 23% in this period. 

Of the 88,239 landed immigrants who came to Canada in 
1984, 12.4% had lived in Vietnam prior to their arrival. 
As well, a large number immigrated from Hong Kong, 
India, the Philippines, the People's Republic of China, 
Iran, Kampuchea, Laos and Sri Lanka. 

The major sources of landed immigrants in 1985 were 
similar to the previous year, except that new countries 
emerged as important sources. The largest proportion 
resided in Vietnam or Hong Kong before being accepted 
for landing in Canada (Chart 14). Close to 8% came 
from the United States; this is almost twice the number 
of immigrants who came from England. Other major 
source countries were India, Poland, the Philippines, 
Jamaica, El Salvador and Guyana. Newcomers from 
African countries represented 4.2% of the total in 1985. 

The immigrants who arrived in 1986 were from very 
diverse backgrounds. The United States became the 
main source country with only 7.3%, with India running a 
close second at 7.0%. Vietnam, Hong Kong and the 
Philippines represented 6.7%, 5.9% and 4.1%, 
respectively. Another 18.2% previously resided in Asian 
countries, predominantly in Lebanon, Iran, Sri Lanka, 
People's Republic of China, Kampuchea, Korea and 
Israel. Over 16% of the landed immigrants came from 
various Central and South American countries and close 
to 5% came from Africa. Also, many residents of the 
Caribbean moved to Canada as landed immigrants 
during the year. 

During these years, the majority of applicants indicated 
that they intended to live in Ontario, Quebec or British 
Columbia. Chart 15 shows that from 47% to 50% of 
landed immigrants who arrived from 1984 through 1986 
indicated that their province of intended destination was 
Ontario; between 16% and 20% wished to settle in 
Quebec; and 15% in 1984, 14.6% in 1985 and 12.7% in 
1986 intended to live in British Columbia. 

Business immigrants 

The Canadian immigration program to attract foreign 
business expertise and investment is part of the 
government's economic expansion and employment 
policies. As well as generating new investment, business 
immigrants are expected to create new jobs for Canadian 
residents. The Immigrant Investor Program was 
introduced in January 1986, to attract qualified business 
persons to Canada on the basis of their willingness to 
invest their capital in Canadian business ventures which 
create jobs and contribute to business expansion. 

Canada has successfully attracted an increasing number 
of business immigrants willing to invest in Canada. The 
number of business immigrants who applied for landed 
immigrant status in 1986 is almost eight times the 
number who applied in 1980. Chart 16 indicates that 
close to three-quarters of persons in the business 
category who came to Canada intending to invest in or to 
establish a commercial venture were admitted during the 
1984-1986 period. 

Not surprisingly, the preferred destination of these self-
employed, investors and entrepreneurs were the 
provinces of Ontario, Quebec and British Columbia 
(Chart 17), in that order, leaving very few to infuse new 
capital into the rest of Canada. 

Major countries of last permanent residence of recent 
principal applicants (the count excludes dependents who 
immigrate with business immigrants) have been Hong 
Kong, followed by the Federal Republic of Germany and 
China (Chart 18). 
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Chart 14 

Landed immigrants, by major countries of last permanent residence, 1984-1986 
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Chart 15 

Landed immigrants, by province of intended destination, 1984-1986 
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Chart 17 

Number of business immigrants (principal applicants), by province of intended destination, 
1984-1986 
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Chart 16 

Percentage of business immigrants (principal applicants), 1980-1986 
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Chart 18 

Business immigrants (principal applicants), by major countries of last permanent 

residence, 1984-1986 
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Refugees 

As shown earlier in Chart 12, the proportion of landed 
immigrants classified as refugees ranged from 28.2% in 
1980 to 19.3% in 1986. The actual number of 
immigrants who met the qualifying criteria for the period 
from 1980 through 1986 appears in Chart 19. The 
percentage distribution of refugees by type of 
sponsorship is presented in Chart 20. 

Government sponsored refugees include persons 
admitted to Canada under the United Nations Convention 
on the definition of refugees and others in refugee-like 
situations. This includes those who have fled their 
country and have not been able to resettle elsewhere, 
and political prisoners or oppressed persons still living in 
their country of citizenship but whose lives are in danger. 
For these, the federal government offers help and 
counselling abroad and assumes full responsibility for 
their welfare for up to one year after they land in Canada. 
The Government provides funds on a loan basis for 
transportation to Canada for those refugees who do not 
have disposable assets. 

Private organizations which have signed a national 
agreement with immigration may also sponsor refugees. 
These 	organizations also finance the 	refugees' 

transportation to Canada and provide them with living 
accommodation, food and clothing upon arrival in 
Canada. They also, along with federal and provincial 
governments, facilitate social integration into Canadian 
society by providing orientation, counselling, assistance 
in seeking employment as well as language training in 
English or French. 

In addition, some refugees are independently sponsored 
by family members, private groups of Canadian citizens 
or permanent residents who are prepared to be 
financially responsible for the person(s) they sponsor. 

From 1981 onwards, the majority of refugees were 
government sponsored although private organizations 
continued to play an important role (Chart 20). 

Canada's commitment to the resettlement of refugees is 
made in consultation with the provincial governments, 
non-government organizations and other interested 
parties to decide the number of newcomers for whom the 
province can comfortably accept responsibility. The host 
province must be able to provide the social services 
normally provided to its residents and must feel that 
employment opportunities will be accessible so that the 
newcomers are able to successfully adapt to Canadian 
life. 
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Chart 20 

Refugeesl, by type of sponsorship, 1980-1986 

Total sponsored landed immigrants admitted as refugees. 
Source: Employment and Immigration Canada, 1984 Immigration Statistics. Table S3, and unpublished data. 
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Chart 19 

Total number of refugees admitted to Canada, 1980-1986 



Total sponsored landed immigrants admitted as refugees. 
Note: Due to small counts for each area, both the Yukon and Northwest Territories are excluded from this chart. 
Source: Employment and Immigration Canada, unpublished data. 
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Chart 21 shows where refugees settled once they arrived 
in this country during the 1980-1986 period. While 
Ontario received the majority of immigrants annually, 
Quebec, British Columbia and Alberta accepted 
considerable numbers as well. 

From 1979 to 1981, the majority of refugees entering 
Canada came from South East Asia. Throughout the 
1980s, Vietnam was a major source of Canada's total 
refugees accounting for close to 60% in 1980, and 
slightly more than 40% in 1981. In addition, special 
programs were initiated to receive refugees from 
Kampuchea and Laos in the 1980-1986 period. 

The Eastern European refugee program accounted for 
the second largest proportion of refugees (Chart 22). 
Many of these refugees temporarily resided in Austria, 
Greece, Yugoslavia or Italy while awaiting the willingness 
of a country to offer permanent residence. 

The top ten countries of last permanent residence of 
refugees who arrived in 1984, 1985 and 1986 varied only 
slightly from year to year (Chart 23). Countries such as 
Czechoslovakia, Poland, Vietnam and El Salvador appear 
with some consistency, demonstrating their dominance 
in Canada's refugee program. 

Chart 21 

Refugeesl, by year of landing and province of destination, 1980-1986 
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Chart 22 

Percentage of refugees, by major country of birth, 1980-1986 
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Chart 22 

Percentage of refugees, by major country of birth, 1980-1986 - continued 
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Chart 22 

Percentage of refugees, by major country of birth, 1980 - 1986 - concluded 
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Source: Employment and Immigration Canada, unpublished data. 
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Chart 23 

Refugees, by top ten countries of last permanent residence, 1984-1986 
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Persons with temporary status 

This category refers to persons who were granted 
permission to enter Canada to work or to study. Though 
these persons are not landed immigrants at their arrival, 
many can and do obtain landed immigrant status 
thereafter. 

Persons issued employment authorization permits 

A majority of those permitted to work temporarily in 
Canada come from the United States. Chart 24 shows 
that 42.2%, 37.9% and 33% of employment authorization 
permits were issued to Americans in 1984, 1985 and 
1986, respectively. The remainder of permits were 
issued to persons from diverse origins as can be seen in 
the chart. 

Between 1984 and 1986, the percentage of permits 
granted to fill positions in the managerial and 
professional groups was relatively low (Chart 25). For 
example, in the three-year period, employment permits 
issued to fill positions ranged around 2% in medicine 
and health, between 5% to 6% in natural sciences, 
engineering and mathematics and around 5% in the case 
of managers, administrators or other related occupations. 
Proportionally more of the permits were issued to 
persons employed in artistic, literary, performing arts and 
related occupations or in service occupations. 

Chart 24 

Employment authorizations, by major source countries, 1984-1986 
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Chart 25 

Employment authorizations, by major occupational group, 1984-1986 
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The "domestic" movement 

Many persons are granted permission to enter Canada 
for a long-term stay to be employed as domestics (maids 
and housekeepers). The foreign domestic movement of 
young women is not a new phenomena. Many of 
Canada's female pioneers were permitted to immigrate 
because of labour shortages in this field. 

In the 1980-1986 period, the major source of temporary 
domestic workers was the Pacific Islands. In 1986, the 
largest proportion of foreign domestics came from the 
Philippines (Chart 26), a proportion which increased from 
17% in 1980 to 24% in 1986. While only 7.5% of the 
domestic movement originated in Jamaica at the begin-
ning of the decade, by 1986 almost 23% of those author-
ized to work in Canada as domestics were Jamaican. 
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Chart 26 

Foreign domestic movement, by major country of last permanent residence, 1980, 1983 and 1986 
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Persons issued student authorization permits 

A person receiving an authorization permit of this type 
may attend a university, college or other educational 
institution referred to in the Act. (Immigration 
Regulations, Part I, 1978) 

Chart 27 gives the actual number of permits granted in 
1984, 1985 and 1986 by country of last permanent 
residence. During this period, over a quarter of these 
permits were granted to students from Hong Kong and 
another 10% to 11%, to Americans. 

Chart 27 

Student authorizations, by major country of last permanent residence, 1984-1986 
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Labour Force Participation and Income of Recent Immigrants 

Chart 28 presents data on the labour force status of the 
immigrant population and compares the labour force 
participation of recent immigrants with that of persons 
who have had a longer period of adaptation in the 
Canadian society. 

Many immigrants who arrived in Canada before 1961 
have reached retirement age and have withdrawn from 
the labour force. The highest participation level is found 
in the group of immigrants who settled here between 
1961 and 1970. Almost 90% of men and 68% of women 
who immigrated during that period are in the labour 
force. 

Unemployment rates of most recent immigrants are 
higher than the rates for immigrants who have been 
living in Canada longer (Chart 29). For men who 
immigrated in 1980 or before, the unemployment rate is 
lower than the national average. However, female 
immigrants seem to have more difficulty finding 
employment regardless of the period of immigration. 
Except for those who immigrated between 1961 and 
1970, the unemployment rate of immigrant women was 
higher during the reference week than the national 
average rate reported by the Labour Force Survey for 
May 1986. 

Chart 28 

Labour force status of the immigrant populations, by period of immigration and sex, 1986 
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Chart 29 

Employment status of the immigrant population )  in the labour force, by period of immigration, 1986 
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The next series of charts present data on the number of 
immigrants destined for the labour force who arrived in 
Canada in the 1980s as well as their intended destination 
and occupation in Canada. 

As noted previously for other groups, most immigrant 
workers who arrived in 1984, 1985 or 1986 intended to 
settle in Ontario, Quebec and British Columbia. In fact, 
more than half of the workers who arrived in 1986 wished 
to live in Ontario and another 20% cited Quebec as their 
intended destination (Chart 31). During that same year, 
slightly over 10% selected British Columbia and 9.2% 
chose Alberta. 

When applying for landing, certain classes of immigrants 
are asked their intended occupation in Canada. Although 
the population supplying this information is not exactly 
the same as the population sampled in the Census, it is 
nevertheless interesting to compare the proportions of 
immigrants that intend to enter the different occupations 
with the proportions of immigrants that report being in 

the different occupations on the Census. Charts 32 and 
33 show that the immigrant workers' labour market 
expectations are not always met. They must often settle 
for a job in a different field. For example, only 
approximately 13-14% of the immigrant workers who 
arrived in 1985-86 intended to work in the services 
occupations, but actually, close to 23% of those who 
immigrated in 1984 or 1985 reported working in this 
major occupation group. Similarly, fewer intended to 
work in sales and clerical occupations than the proportion 
reported in Chart 33. 

Of the immigrant workers who arrived during 1984-1986, 
between 7% and 8% expected to find jobs as 
managersiadministrators/entrepreneurs, while only 6% 
reported an occupation in this major group in the 1986 
Census. When comparing the intended and actual 
occupations for other professional and semi-professional 
groups given in these charts, it is obvious that many had 
to accept employment in fields other than the one in 
which they originally wished to work. 
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Chart 30 

Number of immigrant workers, by year of landing and sex, 1980-1986 
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Chart 31 

Immigrant workers, by province of intended destination, 1984-1986 

Ontario 

Ej Quebec 

Atlantic Region 

British Columbia 

Yukon/N.W.T. 

III Alberta 

1111  Saskatchewan 

Manitoba 

Source: Employment and Immigration Canada. unpublished data. 



■  1984 

Ell 1985 

■  1986 

11151Efiiit, 

,Sttge.WAWRSimIrWOMIICI 
100.2•01 

49 

Chart 32 

Percentage of immigrant workers, by selected intended occupation, 1984-1986 
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Chart 33 

Percentage of immigrant workers who immigrated in 1984 or 1985, by major occupational 
group, 1986 
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Employment income 

The major source of income for almost 80% of 
immigrants is employment income. Some 12% receive 
most of their income from government transfer payments 
(e.g. old age security pensions, family allowances, 
benefits from unemployment insurance, etc.), and the 
remaining 9% obtain the majority of their income from 
sources such as investments, retirement pensions or 
other money income. 

For both 1980 and 1985, the average and median 
employment incomes of recent immigrants were lower 
than the national average and lower than the comparable 
statistics for non-immigrants. However, Chart 35 seems 
to indicate that once immigrants have had the 
opportunity to establish themselves in the workforce, 
they tend to fare very well. The average and median 
employment income of persons who immigrated before 
1971 was higher than that of the non-immigrant 
population in both calendar years. 

Chart 34 

Immigrant population who immigrated after 1980, by major source of income, 1985 
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Source: 1986 Census of Canada, Statistics Canada, unpublished data. 
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Chart 35 

Average and median employment income (1980 and 1985) of immigrant and 
non-immigrant populations, by period of immigration and sex, 1980 and 1985 
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Sources: 1981 and 1986 censuses of Canada, Statistics Canada, unpublished data. 
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Citizenship 

In looking at persons who received Canadian citizenship 
over the 1980-1985 period (Chart 36), it is seen that the 
number first declined sightly from 118,590 in 1980, and 
then picked up again to reach about 126.488 in 1985. 

Chart 37 demonstrates the time lapse between the 
commencement of permanent resident status and the 
granting of permanent citizenship. For those who 
obtained their Canadian citizenship in 1985, some 12,298 
arrived in the 1970-1974 period; 21,198 immigrated in 
1975-1979, and 77,853 came in 1980 or later. The data 
would indicate that most immigrants acquire their 
citizenship as soon as the residency criteria are met. In 
some cases, it is to their advantage to do so since, as 
Canadian citizens, they can sponsor the immigration of 
relatives from abroad to the country. 

Former country of allegiance 

The application for Canadian citizenship contains a 
question on allegiance to another country. In 1985, 

some 43,590 applicants declared a former allegiance to a 
Commonwealth country (Chart 38). 

Asiatic countries ranked second for previously held 
allegiance amongst citizenship applicants. Of the 39,130 
persons who claimed allegiance to an Asiatic country, 
27.5% held Chinese citizenship and 26.8% were 
Vietnamese. Over 15% were citizens of the Philippines, 
while Iran, Israel, Korea, Laos, Lebanon and Cambodia, 
were cited in each case about 3% to 4% of the time. 

Another 30,842 persons who applied for Canadian 
citizenship in 1985 previously held allegiance to a 
European country, mainly to Portugal (21.7%), Poland 
(15.6%) and Italy (14.6%). 

Chart 36 

Number of persons granted Canadian citizenship, 1980-1985 

Source: Secretary of State Canada, Canadian Immigration Statistics, / 985. 
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Chart 37 

Number of persons granted Canadian citizenship in 1985, by year of immigration, 1985 
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Chart 38 

Number of persons granted Canadian citizenship in 1985, by former country/continent 
of allegiance, 1985 
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